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Summary Cambodia: 

In 2014 I was doing research for a documentary about 

dictators’ cooks. I visited the cook of the former 
Khmer Rouge leader, Pol Pot, in the north of 

Cambodia. 

 

Cooking with Dictators 

Some Cambodian taxis charge eighty, some one hundred 

and some charge $65 for a trip to Anlong Veng. I 

chose 65 and received 65 lucky moments. I survived 

probably the same amount of near death encounters, on 

my 140-kilometer trip to the north of Cambodia. 

My driver, Mr. Cho, had either problems with his 

eyesight or with his brakes, or he was suicidal and 

wanted a German blond haired ghost entering Nirvana 

together with him. He drove fearless. And on the back 

seat was his nephew, a young guy, who would later 

translate for me the encounters with the Cambodian 

monsters of the past. Mr. So and his cheap fearless 

uncle Cho made my day. It was like a 3-hour soap 

drama: Mr. So yelling at his uncle, telling him when 

to brake, when to overtake, when to honk. Considering 

their family ties, I think it was OK that he hit his 

uncle with a plastic bottle full with water on the 

head – while Uncle Cho was successfully dodging 
oncoming traffic.  

After 3 hours of near death experiences, we arrived 

at the border town of Anlong Veng. One road, one big 

turnaround, a market and a romantic looking lake 

still called “Pol Pot & Ta Mok Lake”.  
Local street sign showing directions to “Ta Mok 
Resort”. Here I wanted to visit the former cook of 
Pol Pot: Yong Moeun – a widowed lady of class, 
beautifully aged, 67 years old. She lives in Anlong 

Veng, close to the Thai border, in the very north of 
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Cambodia, where all the former Khmer Rouge people 

live. 

We stopped for breakfast in this not- very-appealing 

dust dowsed town and sat next to a bunch of Khmer 

businessmen. They were very well dressed and their 

shiny big 4 wheel drives just parked outside in the 

shade; our car was the oldest in town and parked in 

the sun. Uncle Cho didn’t want to park too close to 
the fancy cars. 

When we asked the proper looking men for directions, 

they were polite - but not able to write anything 

down.  They all could not write and read and they 

were proud of it. This alone was a sure sign we are 

in Khmer Rouge territory. This little border town, 

filled with rich people, villas, fat cars and people 

wearing real bling bling jewelry was the refuge for 

the war criminals after the Pol Pot Regime got turned 

over.  

Mr. So, translator, tour guide, tuc-tuc driver, 

photographer, construction worker and teacher tried 

his best not to be intimidated. His family has been 

badly affected by the Pol Pot genocide and he was 

really curious and a bit scared, to meet the lady who 

had fed Pol Pot and his kin for many years. The men 

who killed at least 2 million people in the cruelest 

way imaginable had a liking for banana flower salad, 

cobra soup and other delicacies the rest of the 

country could only dream about at that time.  

Yong Moeun met us on the road, she was wearing modern 

western-style clothes, a real lady and not a 

countryside babouschka.  

Her smile was very beautiful, she talks very vividly 

and with no shyness nor remorse or devoutness. This 

women was easy to imagine to have run a kitchen for 

statesman and their buddies in crime.   

She owns a big chunk of property in Anlong Veng, 

including a modern gas station, a huge restaurant – 
which she sublets – two wooden houses and one villa 
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style brick house. She lives in the wooden house, in 

one of the two.  

The house is decorated with pictures from her past 

when she was a cook for Pol Pot. Her husband, who 

passed away 10 years ago, takes a stance in form of a 

gigantic photograph in the living room. She was once 

forced to marry her husband, who now decorates every 

wall of her retirement home. Photographs show her 

with the Queen of Cambodia, with famous military 

leaders and on Tiananmen Square in Beijing, with her 

three sons. They were living in China during the time 

of the mass genocide in Cambodia. She heard about it 

and read about it. But she is says that Pol Pot was a 

“gentleman”.  
We sat with her for two hours; I didn’t want her to 
tell too much now, because it only counts when the 

camera is running. So I made the encounter short with 

her. Enough to get my brain going, enough to be 

shocked how normal and likeable people are: the same 

people who took part in the most gruesome killings 

history has seen so far. “I wanted the best for the 
Cambodian people, that’s why I shared Pol Pot’s 
ideology.” “I was not there, when it happened, it was 
the district Generals who ordered the killings, not 

Pol Pot.” Every sentence you can imagine and you have 
heard and read over and over again when people are 

traumatized and in denial. 

She told how they hid in the jungle and how they ate 

everything they could hunt. She knew also that there 

were killings going on, and she was scared that she 

would be killed next. Pol Pot was paranoid that he 

would get poisoned, so she had to eat first to prove 

that it was OK. She was one of his closest buddies. 

Pol Pot’s wife was slowly going mad, so the only 
person he had to trust was Yong Moeun. She also took 

care of his wife, which he couldn’t bear to have 
around him … all stories that are so human and so 
disgusting and touching at the same time.  
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I gave her my present at the end of the meeting, 

Jasmin Tea. She beamed with joy and I must say: I 

liked her. That is the most disturbing thing. She is 

special, she is not a typical, devoted Asian woman, 

she was the wife of the Ambassador of Cambodia in 

China, and she radiates worldliness. 

Anyway. 

We got out of there. 

Then we searched for the grave of Pol Pot and the 

houses from Ta Mok and Pol Pot. I learned that Ta Mok 

is a local hero and people still like him. Pol Pot is 

more forgotten, it seems like foreign media was 

riding the Pol Pot horse and the local media was 

putting their money on Ta Mok. His former residence 

still shows the cages where the prisoners were kept 

until killed, it still has the kitchen house where 

Yong Moeun also prepared food for at least four 

statesmen. Ta Mok’s house oversees the lake, named 
after him and Pol Pot – and all looks groovy, besides 
some disturbing details. 

Pol Pot’s cremation site is hard to find and it seems 
like people still bring him food and burn incense 

sticks for him. The compassion of Buddhist beliefs or 

simply family and friends? There is also a small 

ancestor ghost house next to his grave – it has a 
Buddha figurine inside, with a chopped off head. 

Giving back to him what he and his Khmer Rouge did to 

the temples of Cambodia.  

We drove back, the same procedure as on our way into 

the past of Cambodia – including yelling and hitting 
the uncle. The sky turned black and we drove through 

the most amazing rainstorm back to Siem Reap.  

Visiting the so-called Tourist Side of Anlong Veng is 

certainly different from visiting Angkor Wat. This 

country carries a lot on its shoulders and is still 

in the process of getting rid of the old people in 

power, running their country. 


